Town of Derry Town Council

August 11, 2009


The Town of Derry Town Council held a public meeting on Tuesday, August 11, 2009 at the Derry Municipal Center (3rd floor), located at 14 Manning Street in Derry, New Hampshire.
Rick Metts, Chairman, opened the meeting at 7:36 p.m.  Prior to this time, the Council met in non-public session, pursuant to RSA 91A:3, II, (a), (c) beginning at 7:00 p.m.  

The meeting began with a salute to the flag, an explanation of emergency evacuation procedures, a request to turn off all cell phones/pagers and a roll call of Councilors present.

Present:
Neil Wetherbee, Janet Fairbanks, Brent Carney, Kevin Coyle, Brian Chirichiello, Brad Benson and Rick Metts.  

Consent Agenda
09-99

Acceptance of non-public minutes, July 14, 2009

09-100

Acceptance of minutes, July 14, 2009

09-108

Water & Sewer Commissioners – Abatement request

09-109

Water & Sewer Commissioners – Refund request
09-110
Schedule public hearing – September 1, 2009, Public Health Network –H1NI Grant

09-111
Schedule public hearing – September 1, 2009, Funding of Route 28 Corridor, TIF District

Mr. Metts advised the Council would take up items 09-99, 09-100, 09-110, and 09-111 first.  The Council had no opposition to disposition of the above listed agenda items.

Motion by Benson, second by Coyle to convene as Water and Sewer Commissioners.  Motion passed 7-0-0.

Council approved request 09-108 and 09-109.

Motion by Wetherbee second by Carney to reconvene as Town Council.  No votes in opposition, the motion passed 7-0-0. 

Chairman’s Report
· Mr. Metts visited the Donald Ball Park today around 12:30 p.m. and reviewed the swings and water park.  There were many children present enjoying the facility.  

· He reported on the meeting with Governor Lynch and the School Board.  Ken Gould and Gary Stenhouse were also in attendance.  They discussed education funding because Derry is slated to lose $7 million in funding.  The town will not lose the funding in the biennium 7/1/09 to 6/30/11, but in the biennium budget for the next period the Town School district, using the current formula would lose more than $7 annually over that time.  It was brought to Governor Lynch’s attention loss of these funds is not in the best interest of the citizens of Derry and he has taken it under advisement.  
· The Council goals have been finalized and all Councilors should have received the email report from Nick Manolis from Primex who acted as our facilitator.  
· he Charter elections have been held.  He thanked Denise Neale, Margie Ives and their support staff for the work on this election.  Eight of the 9 members have been seated.  A recount of the vote will be held Wednesday, August 12, 2009 at 6:00 p.m. in the 3rd floor meeting room to determine the last seat.  Mike Gill and Pamela Lynch tied at 560 votes each.  The timeline remains the same and began at the date of the election.
· Derryfest will be held on September 19th beginning in the morning and ending at 4:00 p.m.  In conjunction, the Derry Village Rotary will be hosting a car show in the Municipal parking lot.  He wishes the Derryfest Committee a successful and sunny day.
Administrator’s Report
· Larry Budreau, acting Administrator, reported the town hosted a meeting to discuss preparedness for H1N1.  In attendance were representatives from the local school district, and emergency management professionals, including representatives from Parkland Medical Center and Pinkerton Academy.  The discussion covered the ramifications of H1N1 in the school community and focused on criteria if a person becomes ill.  People should stay home if they are sick.  If someone has a fever, they need to wait 24 hours after it breaks before returning to work or school; this is different from the 7 day criteria discussed this past fall.  Vaccines are not yet available and when they are, will be limited.  The state will designate who receives the vaccine.  This group will reconvene in October to reassess the status of H1N1 in the communities.

Public Forum – Non Agenda Items
Motion by Benson, second by Chirichiello to open the public forum.  The motion passed with no opposition.

Maureen Rose, Windham Road, wanted it on record with regard to Councilors Benson and Chirichiello that the next violation would result in immediate dismissal so that it sends a message that threats and bullying will not be tolerated.  She would like action taken with regard to the matter.  She was disappointed with the outcome of the last meeting.  On other matters, she recommends the town lease, not allow a purchase of the Upper Village Hall.  If the building is to be purchased, it should be put out under a sealed bid; the land is worth more than a dollar.  The town can also take the parking lot by eminent domain.  She provided suggestions for several funding options, mentioning the $10,000.00 that had been set aside in previous budgets to raze the building.  If the town leases the building, it should not pay for the use of the building.  Mr. Metts advised the $10,000 she referred to has lapsed into the unreserved fund.
Bill Hoppe, Collette’s Grove spoke with regard to the status of Collette’s Grove Road.  He has researched the town records as far back as 1925.  On June 6, 1977, the Board of Selectmen, after much discussion and a committee finding, voted 4-1 to continue to plow Collette’s Grove as it had since 1957.  They also voted to provide emergency maintenance and to repair a washed out culvert.  The town built the road in 1956 and 1958.  Mr. Bentley, a former Selectman, has a letter on record noting that some town records were missing and stating he had personal knowledge of what happened in the 1950’s.  Mr. Metts noted this has all been documented to the Council.  Mr. Carney asked if a petition had been submitted recently, as in the last month?  Mr. Hoppe stated the town does not need to vote on this again as it voted on the matter in 1977.  He submitted a petition in 2000 and received half of what he requested.  He formally requested at that time the town maintain the remaining roads in the Grove.  The town is correctly concerned with maintaining costs.  He feels the time for petition is over.  Derry has already accepted responsibility for the Grove.  There are 5 municipal street lights located there that are on the town inventory; the town pays for these lights. Please plow and maintain these roads.  Once the town voted in 1977 to accept maintenance responsibility, the roads no longer had private status. 
Phil Bruno, Windham Road commented on the bike path.  The paved path is excellent and has a good turnout, but he has a public safety concern.  The area where Fordway leads to Shute’s Corner is dangerous at the knoll.  Families try to cross the road and it is a safety concern.  He recommends a crosswalk or signage, or a stop sign on the trail.  Mrs. Fairbanks agreed and thanked him for bringing it to the attention of Council.  Pedestrian crossing signs would be good.  Mr. Chirichiello would like to see a painted crosswalk with a sign.  Mr. Metts asked Mr. Budreau to follow up with Mike Fowler to see if this is something DPW can do; it may need to go to the Highway Safety Committee first.  

Maureen Rose, Windham Road added the Bowers Road trail, that is unpaved, also has issues.  People are not aware the paved portion is a trail; they think it is a driveway.  She also believes wildlife should be able to cross the road once it is paved.  Mr. Metts noted there is a culvert in that location that will remain; it was taken into consideration when planning the bike path.  Phase I proposes paving up to Bower’s Road.  He asked Mr. Budreau to speak with Mr. Fowler regarding signage in this location as well.  

Motion by Benson to close public forum, seconded by Coyle.  Motion passed 7-0-0-/

09-101

Beaver Lake Sewer Betterment Assessment:  Lots 56061 and 56064, 34 ¼ and 


34 ½ North Shore Road

Tom Carrier, Deputy Public Works Director presented.  In 1989 the town extended sewer to the Beaver Lake area.  The affected properties were assessed a cost of $9500.00 per living unit.  At the time, the town discussed future assessments for extensions but did not adopt a formal policy.  There is a new subdivision proposal which will convert 6 existing “paper” lots into 2 lots, with access provided by a private drive off North Shore Road.  This will include a 350 foot sewer main from North Shore Road.  He is seeking guidance for the assessment for the new lots.  He has presented three options for the Council’s consideration.  Options 1 and 2 would potentially allow the homeowners to petition the town to accept the new sewer lines as public.  Option 3 (recommended by staff) which is what the town did with Orchard Drive, is to base the assessment on an escalator which reflects present day cost.  It allows the sewer line to remain private and there is no maintenance cost to the town.  Option 4 would be at the Council’s discretion.  He contacted the engineer for the applicant and advised of this meeting; the engineer was unable to attend but advised he is comfortable with Option 3.  If the Town Council elects Option 4, then the developer would ask to be apprised of the consensus of the Council prior to them voting so that he can discuss it with his client. 
Motion by Coyle to open the public hearing, seconded by Carney.  The motion passed 7-0-0.  

There was no public comment.

Motion by Chirichiello, second by Coyle to close the public hearing.  The motion passed 7-0-0.

Mr. Carney asked if there was an environmental reason why there cannot be septic systems for these lots?  Mr. Carrier advised this is the developer’s choice.  The Conservation Commission expressed a preference for sewer lines for these lots and there are also lot constraints for the properties.  The lots are also more marketable with sewer.  Mr. Wetherbee advised he attended the Conservation Commission site walk of this property.  There are questions in terms of house placement, location of the septic and the wetlands.  The developer chose sewer.
Mr. Chirichiello asked what is the benefit to the user if the Council chooses Option 3?  Mr. Carrier said there would be private maintenance of the lines, and no cost to the town.  It is hard to say what the future will bring, but it is possible, given that they will be constructed to town standard that the owners could petition the town to accept the lines as public.  DPW will be recommending that notes are placed on the subdivision plan that the lines are private.  Mr. Wetherbee noted these lots are located right down the street from Mundy Lane.  He would like to make sure that the future owners can’t say the shared driveway is a public road.  He would suggest the Town Council hold a site walk, acknowledging that would be unusual.  Mr. Coyle asked is this a paper road, a shared driveway or a private road?  Mr. Carrier said today, it is a paper street that services 6 old lots.  The ZBA granted a variance to consolidate the lots into two lots.  The Planning Board has not seen this plan yet.  The proposal is for a private driveway, servicing two lots, with the possibility that 4 lots will access the driveway.  Mr. Coyle felt this discussion was premature.  Mr. Carrier explained he is looking for some guidance for the developer as to the potential cost.  Mr. Coyle felt the town should charge the same cost it did the nearby group home when that sewer line went in so that the town is consistent.  Mr. Carrier said the lines will be built to town standard, but the 2 new lots will not directly abut the Beaver Lake sewer system.  Mr. Coyle suggested charging $9500.00 per lot, and the developer should worry about the connection.  Mr. Wetherbee said it is the developer’s choice to connect to the sewer and did not see why the charge should be discounted.  Mr. Metts confirmed the main line on North Shore Road has a stub near the existing right of way.  He agrees with Mr. Coyle the developer should pay the same cost as everyone else with the understanding the town will not repair something on private property.  Mr. Carrier thought there would be easements across the two existing lots on North Shore Road which may affect the final disposition of the proposed right of way; but that won’t be decided until the Planning Board has seen the plan.  Mr. Carney would like to know what the status of this road will be.  He felt the developer should run the line and burden that cost.  Mr. Benson said it sounded like the Council agreed that it should be $9500.00 per lot, private sewer lines, never to become public.  He agrees the Council should look at it and that 20 years from now the homeowners should not come back to Council and ask the town to accept it as public.  Mr. Carrier noted DPW will ask to review the easement documents to ensure the private maintenance details are included and it is noted who will take care of what.

Mr. Coyle thought the six lots would fall under the doctrine of merger.  Mr. Carrier explained that was unfortunately circumvented when the applicant received a variance from the ZBA.  It was presented to the ZBA that 2 lots would be more advantageous to the town than six lots.  Mr. Wetherbee noted the two lots are still undersized and non-conforming.  Mr. Coyle felt the Planning Board should hold a site walk, rather than the Town Council.  Mr. Metts asked when this plan will be before the Planning Board?  Mr. Sioras did not know; there has been no formal submittal.  The applicant is still working through the staff comments.  Mr. Metts noted the consensus of the Council seems to be that the applicant would be charged $9500.00 per lot, it would be a private sewer line from the property line back, the line stays private, and the developer assumes the cost of running the line.

Motion by Benson, seconded by Carney to table this matter until the plan is approved by the Planning Board.  At that point, it will be placed back on the consent agenda for a vote.  The motion passed 7-0-0.
09-102
Amend the Derry Zoning Ordinance, Article VI, Section 165-45.D.2, Medium-High Density Residential District (MHDR), subparagraph “d”.  Amend Article VI, Section 165-45.1.C.2, Medium-High Density Residential District II (MHDRII), subparagraph “d”, and amend Article VI, Section 165-46.B.2, Medium Density Residential District (MDR), subparagraph “d”.
George Sioras, Planning Director, advised the purpose of the amendments are to clarify the definition of living area when it comes to home occupations.  The ZBA requested the change.  Mr. Mackey and Dave Granese are also in the audience tonight to answer any questions.  He explained the changes in the text of the Ordinance.  Robert Mackey, Code Enforcement Officer, advised this proposal and the next deal with the criteria associated with home occupations in the residential zones.  The list of criteria to be met for approval is spelled out.  One of the criteria is that the home occupation can only utilize 25% of the living space.  This change clarifies “living space”.  

Motion by Coyle, second by Benson to open the public hearing.  The motion passed 7-0-0.
Maureen Rose, Windham Road, said she spent time researching the zoning changes and thought that the parcels would change.  She could not find out what the Planning Board was doing.  The agenda does not describe what zones change and she would like to see street addresses or something.  The Town Council needs more description as well.  She also just found out the legal notices are no longer in the Derry News but in the Union Leader or at Town Hall, so how does the public find out about these things?  

Motion by Coyle, second by Benson to close the public hearing.  The motion passed 7-0-0.
Mr. Sioras said in the future the Planning notices will describe the change more clearly.  Ms. Rose was actually speaking of changes that will come to the Council in the future.  Mrs. Fairbanks asked that addresses be included.
Motion by Benson to approve and adopt the zoning amendments as approved by the Planning Board on June 3, 2009, to amend the Derry Zoning Ordinance, Article VI, Section 165-45.D.2, Medium-High Density Residential District (MHDR), subparagraph “d”; amend Article VI, Section 165-45.1.C.2, Medium-High Density Residential District II (MHDRII), subparagraph “d”, and amend Article VI, Section 165-46.B.2, Medium Density Residential District (MDR), subparagraph “d”.  The motion was seconded and passed 6-0-1, with Carney abstained. 

09-103
Amend the Derry Zoning Ordinance, Article VI, Section 165-45.D.2, Medium-High Density Residential District (MHDR), to delete subparagraph “j” in its entirety.  Amend Article VI, Section 165-45.1.C.2, Medium-High Density Residential District II (MHDRII), to delete subparagraph “j” in its entirety, and amend Article VI, Section 165-46.B.2, Medium Density Residential District (MDR), to delete subparagraph “j” in its entirety.

Mr. Mackey advised one of the criteria for home occupations was that home occupations not be in conflict with covenants or deeds.  Legal counsel has advised the ZBA does not have jurisdiction over civil matters and advised this item should be removed from the Zoning Ordinance.
Motion by Carney, second by Coyle to open the public hearing.  The motion passed 7-0-0.  
Maureen Rose, Windham Road, asked which takes precedence, covenants or town regulations?  Mr. Mackey said the covenant may take precedence in a private way and could be enforced privately.  The town would not enforce it because a civil covenant does not fall under the town’s purview.  The ZBA approval does not override a private covenant.  Ms. Rose asked if wording could be added that private covenants be disclosed so the ZBA has all the information before it makes a decision.  Mr. Mackey reiterated that private covenants do not fall under the purview of the ZBA.  Ms. Rose felt the town should protect residents by making sure there is full disclosure.  Mr. Metts commented abutters are notified and that is the time for private homeowners to come forward and say there are private covenants.

Motion by Coyle, second by Benson to close the public hearing.  The motion passed 7-0-0.

Mr. Benson asked how does the town enforce private covenants?  Mr. Mackey advised the town does not.  Currently, the ZBA could deny an application based on the covenants.  Mr. Benson and Mr. Chirichiello felt that might not be a bad thing.  Mr. Mackey explained in one particular instance there were provisions to dissolve the covenants.  How would the ZBA know if the covenants were still in effect?  Mr. Mackey provided the legal opinion to the Town Council for their review.

Motion by Coyle to move this item to the next meeting (September 1, 2009). 

Mr. Wetherbee confirmed if covenants allowed something and the ZBA denied an applicant, the denial would still hold.  

Wetherbee seconded the motion.  The motion passed with all in favor.
09-104
Amend the Derry Zoning Ordinance, Article II, Section 165-5, Definitions, to define the following terms: Livestock, Domestic Pets and Fowl and to add new Article XX, Livestock, and add Sections 165-154 through 165-160, which contain the provisions of the article.

Mr. Sioras advised this is a brand new section in the Zoning Ordinance.  It was initiated by a request from Town Council.  The Planning Board spent almost 2 years working on this; it has been reviewed by legal counsel.  He introduced Mr. Mackey and Marlene Bishop, the Animal Control Officer, as they are the individuals who deal with the complaints.  Mr. Mackey, Ms. Bishop and Ginny Roach, Vice Chair of the Planning Board were on the subcommittee.

Mr. Mackey advised there have been incidents with regard to large animals being kept on smaller lots.  They did research to see what other towns do.  Most have livestock regulations in the Zoning Ordinance.  This was taken to the Planning Board at the direction of Town Council.  Originally, the document was over three pages long and it has been condensed considerably after trying to balance the public interest with enforcement capability.  The main provisions deal with acreage requirements, housing and manure management.  He noted Ms. Bishop deals with the majority of the complaints.

Ms. Bishop reported her biggest problems have to do with fowl.  The State of New Hampshire deals with the larger animals, but only provides recommendations, not regulations.  There is nothing on the books with regard to fowl.  She has had many complaints about fowl that roam off property and has spent numerous hours on the phone with a resident of Squamscott Ave.  There was also an incident with 2 large horses on 1/3 of an acre.  The lot also contained the house, the driveway, and sheds which left the horses with a very small area.  She is dealing with complaints that she cannot enforce.  They tried to put an ordinance in place in the 1980’s and it failed.  Mr. Mackey noted the Planning Board worked hard on this, holding 3-4 workshops and several public hearings with a lot of public input.  Certain parts of this ordinance would be grandfathered, such as lot size, but housing requirements would need to comply.
Motion by Coyle to open the public hearing, seconded by Benson.  The motion passed 7-0-0.

Maureen Rose, Windham Road, asked if existing uses are now grandfathered?  Can people keep it the way they have it?  Mr. Mackey said some things like proper housing are not grandfathered.  Lot setbacks and acreage would be grandfathered.  Ms. Rose asked if dog breeding is included?  Mr. Chirichiello explained that is covered under state statute; the state regulates dogs.  Ms. Rose noted agriculture includes animals, is this under state regulations?  Mr. Mackey said the town allows agricultural use.  Ms. Rose felt nothing impacts where agriculture is allowed.  If J&F Farms had animals and the manure affects a neighboring well, who controls it?  Mr. Mackey said that would fall under state regulations.  This is for homeowner’s use.  Mr. Benson noted there are provisions in the ordinance for manure management. 

Motion by Coyle, second by Benson to close the public hearing.  The motion passed 6-0-0 (Chirichiello was absent for the vote).

Mr. Carney asked how would this be enforced?  Mr. Mackey said if it is in the Zoning Ordinance then it would be enforced through his office and that of Animal Control.  There was some discussion with regard to what rises to a public nuisance?  It was explained that if just one person was complaining, that is not necessarily a public nuisance.  If a neighborhood was complaining, that is a public nuisance.  It depends on the circumstance.  If a rooster is affecting an entire neighborhood, that is a public nuisance.  A public nuisance would have to involve housing, trespass, and manure management before they could enforce it.  Mr. Mackey explained the enforcement procedure which can go as far as taking a non-compliant resident to court.  Ms. Bishop noted that in most cases, the issue can be resolved just by talking to the person.  The ordinance is required for those instances where they need enforcement capability.  
Mr. Wetherbee asked with regard to the setbacks, which also included dog kennels.  Ms. Bishop explained this referred to the housing or enclosure for the dog which would need to comply to the setback to protect the neighbors.  Mrs. Fairbanks noted she had been approached by the Derry Human Society with the need for some type of ordinance.  She thinks it is a good idea to have the ordinance and this is a good place to start.  She does not want this to be about roosters.  The ordinance can be tweaked if needed.  She thanked the Planning Board, Ms. Bishop, Mr. Mackey and everyone who was involved in drafting this.  Ms. Bishop stated this ordinance was never intended to preventative.  
Mr. Wetherbee asked with reference to the name changes noted on the memo, does that need to go back to the Planning Board?  It does not.  Mr. Metts asked if odor is a nuisance?  Mr. Mackey said it can be, depending upon the circumstances.

Motion by Wetherbee to approve and adopt the zoning amendments as approved by the Planning Board on June 17, 2009, to amend the Derry Zoning Ordinance, Article II, Section 165-5, Definitions, to define the following terms: Livestock, Domestic Pets and Fowl; to add new Article XX, Livestock; add Sections 165-154 through 165-160, which contain the provisions of the article and to further amend the definitions such that “dairy cows, beef animals” are deleted and replaced with “cattle” from the definition of Livestock, “rooster” is deleted from the definition of Fowl, and “guinea hen” and “peacock” are replaced with “guinea fowl” and “peafowl”.  Benson seconded the motion.  The motion passed 7-0-0.

Old Business
09-98

Proposal from East Derry Village Improvement Society relative to the purchase of 

the Upper Village Hall.
Mr. Wetherbee advised that the negotiating committee thought there was a proposal on the table.  Legal counsel has issues with the document and this will need to go back to the table.  It is hoped there will be something to place on the September 1 consent agenda.  There was some discussion about selling the property for a dollar versus lease option, similar to what the town did with the Marion Gerrish Center.  Historic buildings should be retained, but the renovation of this building is costly.  The property is worth over $500,000.00.  Renovation costs were estimated at a bit over $800,000.00.  Mr. Metts noted when there is a contract proposal there can be a public hearing.  Mr. Wetherbee recalled the Council voted unanimously to sell the building.  There was more discussion with regard to the negotiating committee members not having the same information.  There had been an email error and Mr. Coyle was away on vacation.  Input from all members of the negotiating committee was not received in a timely fashion.  Mr. Carney had concern that documents were going to legal for review without a clear consensus from the three members.  Legal expenses should not be incurred until there is a consensus.  Mr. Coyle questioned Mr. Wetherbee’s position on the negotiating committee.  He thought Mr. Wetherbee was involved in the Save the Hall effort; that could be construed as a conflict.  Mr. Wetherbee explained he was involved only because Mr. Holmes, as chair of the Historic Commission, of which Mr. Wetherbee is Council liaison, asked him.  He did not see a conflict.  Mrs. Fairbanks wanted to know if leasing was still an option?  Mr. Chirichiello did not think the matter was finished yet; he agreed the building should be saved, however the building can be seen as an asset liability since it would cost more to fix it than the building is currently worth.  
New Business
09-106

Environmental Advisory Committee

Mr. Carney stated the town passed a Green Building Initiation.  Several components have not been touched or have only been followed loosely.  He is proposing an Energy and Environmental Advisory Committee to oversee the ordinance in an effort to save tax dollars.  The town can do things to save money and bring business to town.  No one person can do this alone and he feels there is a need to form a committee.  He commented there may only be a need for a 5 member committee rather than 7 and is looking for input from the other Councilors on how to put this in place. 

Mr. Wetherbee thought it was a great proposal, but is adverse to limiting it to residents. Can a large business owner in town be a part of the committee?  Mr. Carney said his initial reaction to that would be to keep it to residents only.  Mr. Benson asked why is there a need for a Treasurer?  Mr. Carney said the By-Laws attached are examples only; the committee, if formed, will create its own By-Laws.  The Council would first accept the structure of the Committee and then the Committee could seek grants.  It may be that the Chief Financial Officer of the town administers funds received from the grants and manages the accounts.  He stressed this committee should be seeking grants as the first funding option.  Mr. Benson thought the initial structure of the committee had merit.  Mr. Metts asked if the function of the committee is to save the town government money, or will it operate like the Chamber of Commerce and provide information to homeowners on how they can save money?  Mr. Carney thought the committee could do both.  Its purpose would be to help the green initiative.  Workshops will likely be a part of that.  This committee would act in an advisory capacity to the Town Council.  
Motion by Carney, second by Benson to establish an Energy and Environmental Advisory Committee that serves as an advisory board for the Town Council.  The mission of the Committee is to promote energy conservation, energy efficiency, and explore other ways to reduce carbon emissions among the town’s residents, businesses, and in municipal affairs.  The committee aims to assist the town in addressing these goals as laid out by the “Green Vehicles/Green Buildings Initiative” of April 2, 2009.  The make up of the committee will be 5 residents of Derry to serve as members, appointed by Town Council; 2 residents of Derry to serve as alternates, appointed by Town Council; 1 Town Administrator or appointed representative to serve on an annual basis; 1 Town Council representative to serve on an annual basis.  The Committee will establish its own By-Laws, under the guidance of the Council.  All appointed members shall serve a three year term, as either a member or an alternate.  The initial membership shall be as follows, 1 member for a one year term; 2 members for a two year term, and 2 members for a three year term.  The motion passed 7-0-0.
It was noted during discussion of the motion that all boards and committees have access to legal services through the Town Administrator.  A budget for this committee is not being established at this time and the committee should utilize outside funding sources before approaching the town.  Mrs. Fairbanks felt the mission of this commission should be the mission of the town.  “Going Green” is a personal choice, but she hopes all residents embrace it.  Mr. Carney thought workshops could be held on energy efficiency in homes.  Mr. Benson suggested a workshop for business owners and homeowners on proper disposal of energy efficient fluorescent bulbs as those require special handling and there are not a lot of resources available that provide the appropriate information on how to dispose of them properly.  It was determined this committee will work much like the Highway Safety Committee in its advisory capacity.

The deadline for application for appointment is September 18, 2009.  Town Council will appoint members on October 6, 2009.

09-107

Regional Economic Development Steering Committee

Mr. Metts noted Mr. Stenhouse and Mr. Sioras have volunteered to serve on this committee.  Mr. Sioras explained that the Community Technical Assistance Program has provided funding to develop a regional economic development plan.  Southern New Hampshire Planning Commission has formed this committee which will operate over the next several months to develop a regional plan.  Derry would like to participate to ensure Derry’s economic goals are included in the regional plan.  It was noted the meetings are generally held during the day.  The first one will be on August 28th.  Mr. Sioras will be on vacation that week.  
Motion by Metts to appoint the Town Administrator and the Planning Director, with Brad Benson as the alternate, to the Regional Economic Development Steering Committee.  The motion was seconded, and the motion passed 7-0-0.

Council requests/Open Discussion
Mrs. Fairbanks asked for the status of an email regarding a motion she sent to Mr. Metts.  He advised the correct procedure would have been to wait for the next meeting.  The council investigation was on the agenda.  A motion failed for a lack of second, and she did not offer her motion.  Mrs. Fairbanks explained she did not make another motion because she thought Mr. Metts was handling the matter as he wanted to deal with it.  Mr. Metts advised that as far as he is aware, motions without a second die on the table and are not carried to another meeting.  There was no discussion as the motion was not seconded.  The meeting was not extended.

Motion by Fairbanks to have Town Council look at an inquiry/investigation of the allegations made against Councilors Chirichiello and Benson regarding Maureen Rose’s employment.

Mr. Metts stated he would like that done by an outside attorney, not internal.  Mr. Chirichiello expressed his frustration over this issue being visited again and again.  Mrs. Fairbanks noted the Attorney General’s office had no jurisdiction.  The matter was sent to the AGs office upon advice of Town Counsel.  Mrs. Fairbanks wanted resolution to this matter once and for all.  Mr. Metts was asked to read the letter aloud from the Attorney General’s office and that it be placed on public record.  The letter is as follows, dated June 2, 2009.
“Dear Mr. Stenhouse:  I am responding to your request that the Attorney General’s Public Integrity Unit investigate whether or not Derry Town Councilors Brad Benson and Brian Chirichiello violated any New Hampshire statute by making statements to the effect that they would contact Maureen Rose’s employer in an attempt to have her fired from her job for comments she made during a public town meeting on April 21, 2009.  It is my understanding from the information you provided that the councilors’ statements were not made in a public setting or directly to Maureen Rose, and neither of them followed through in an attempt to contact Ms. Rose’s employer.  In fact, they both recognized the error of their ways and attempted to make amends by apologizing to Ms. Rose, which she acknowledged in a prepared statement she read at the May 5, 2009 Derry Town Council meeting.  The Public Integrity Unit will open a criminal investigation when there is a factual basis to believe that a public official has engaged in criminal conduct in his or her official capacity.  Though the councilor’s comments were inappropriate, the facts provided do not establish a reasonable suspicion that a violation of any criminal statute has occurred.  Accordingly, I am unable to open a criminal investigation into the matter.  Please feel free to contact me should you have additional questions or concerns.  Sincerely, Richard Tracy, Investigator, Criminal Justice Bureau.”
Motion by Metts:  It is hereby recognized by the Town Council that an inappropriate conversation that took place between Councilors Benson and Chirichiello concerning Maureen Rose.  These Councilors have acknowledged that these remarks were inappropriate, and have apologized to Ms. Rose as well as publicly stating the fact that their conversation was a serious error on their part.  The Council acknowledges that these statements are not acceptable, that in the future, this type of behavior will not be tolerated.  Finally, the Council hereby recommends a public reprimand be issued to Councilors Benson and Chirichiello and entered into the record of August 11, 2009.  The motion was seconded by Coyle.  The motion passed 4-1-2, Wetherbee opposed, Chirichiello and Benson abstained.  
Other
Mr. Carney thanked the Track Club of Greater Derry and the Derry Recreation Department for a great program:  the Children’s Fun Run.  There was a high level of participation, enjoyed by all and he would encourage the residents to participate in this program next year.

The meeting stood adjourned at 10:00 p.m.

Minutes prepared by E. Robidoux, reviewed by Gary Stenhouse
Amended   9/1/09 







Page 11 of 11

